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[Dr. McKinley, message, The Truth About What Lies Beneath]  < 408 > 
Wow! Thank you guys, what a great, great a…, song of the heart to us all 
today as has been this entire experience in music and worship today. I 
hope you never take for granted the joy and the blessing of coming to 
worship at Prestonwood, because God has given us a…, such a great blend in 
the music and worship and in the power and preaching of the word of God 
through the life of our pastor every week and a…, I just thank God for the 
great ministry of this church. I’m thankful for Rick Briscoe and the joy 
that I have to often partner with him in worship. We’ll be starting back 
our connection service at the 1st of September on Wednesday and a…, so I’m 
looking forward to doing that the 1st Wednesday in September and it’s just 
always a great thing when the message and the music work together. You 
know it’s not always that way, and pastors and worship leaders don’t 
always get along. Did you know that? Sometimes there can be a little bit 
of competition and there can even be a little bit of conflict. 
 
I heard about a pastor who was preaching in a church and as he was 
preaching, he stood up and he poured his heart out on preaching on being 
dedicated in service to God and when he finished preaching that day the 
minister of music stepped up and led during the invitation the song, the 
hymn, I Will Not Moved. Heh! [slight congregation laughter] Well, it sort 
of bothered him, he thought it was an unusual coincidence and he though 
well surely a…, somehow we just got out of sink, but the next Sunday the 
pastor came and he preached a message that Sunday on giving and when he 
finished the message, gave the invitation, then the worship leader had em 
stand up and sing, Jesus Paid It All. [congregation laughter] He knew 
something…something was wrong, he knew that something needed to be made 
right, but the tension started building and week after week it almost 
seemed that as the pastor would preach the sermon that the worship leader 
would lead just the opposite direction. He stood up and preached on the 
sin of gossiping and then that worship leader had them sing, I Love To 
Tell The Story. [congregation laughter] Well finally, the crowds were 
swelling, not because people were being impacted but people wanted to see 
the impact of what would happen and surly enough the pastor came on a 
Sunday, he preached his sermon and he even said in the message as he 
preached that day that he was thinking about resigning if they couldn’t 
get this issue resolved and the worship leader had them sing, Oh Why Not 
Tonight? Heh! [congregation laughter] Absolutely infuriated, no one was 
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surprised by what happened the following Sunday. They came together, the 
pastor stood up and preached his message and at the close of the message 
he took out a letter and he led…read a letter of resignation saying that 
Jesus had led him to a new place of service and the worship leader stepped 
to the microphone and said let’s all just sing, What A Friend We Have In 
Jesus. [congregation laughter] Heh, heh, heh, heh, heh, heh, heh, heh! 
Well, we need to have worship that works together. Right? And how I thank 
God that we have that here at Prestonwood and that we are blessed by that 
together. 
 
It was on a hot July Sunday morning in Lynnfield, Massachusetts that a 
pastor stood and opened his Bible and stood at the pulpit and when he was 
finished speaking that day the impact of his message would not only be 
within the congregation who heard, but he ultimately that day etched his 
name into the pages of American history, because the message that he 
preached ignited a movement that had great impact in the early days of our 
history. As that pastor stood that day he opened his Bible in the Old 
Testament to the book of Deuteronomy chapter 32 and verse 35 and there he 
read this brief portion of Scripture, it simply said: 
 
…In due time their foot will slip… 
 
…In due time their foot will slip… 
 
It was a ref…reference to the nation of Israel and how that God and grace 
and mercy had time and time again made provisions for His people, but His 
people would not respond to Him. His people would not obey Him. His people 
would not listen to Him and so this preacher stood and spoke these words 
talking about the coming judgment of God upon His people because of their 
hardness of heart and because of their callous spirit. The message that he 
preached that day was a message that was preached with dramatic oratory, 
it was a ma…message that had a passion and zeal and in the end there were 
life-changing results. I wanna read to you just one small excerpt from the 
message that this pastor brought that July morning. He said: 
 
“There is a dreadful pit of the glowing flames of God’s wrath, there’s 
hell’s wide gapping mouth open and you have nothing to stand upon, nor 
anything to take hold of. There’s nothing between you and hell but the 
air. It is only the power and mere pleasure of God that hold you up. There 
are black clouds of God’s wrath now hanging directly over your heads full 
of the dreadful storm and big with thunder and were it not for the 
restraining hand of God it would immediately burst forth upon you.” 
 
The pastor? Jonathan Edwards! The day? July the 8th, 1741 and Jonathan 
Edwards preached his famed sermon, Sinners In The Hand Of An Angry God. 
Now I read enough of that sermon to you this morning to imagine that if 
you were sitting in a movie theater and that were a preview most of you 
would say that’s not a movie I want to see. Most of us would immediately 
say that doesn’t interest me and yet I come to say to you today that if in 
that day and in that hour 1741, that message was a message that was needed 
here on the North American continent and was used of God in a great way to 
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ultimately spark the great awakening and was really the front edge of the 
American Revolution, then certainly it’s a message that we cannot dismiss 
and that we may need to revisit in our day. I say that because it is 
evident to me as it is to you that when we speak of the subject of God’s 
judgment and of God’s wrath it is not a popular subject. In fact it is my 
observation that there is a pervasive silence and a very passive dismissal 
of the subject of hell and of judgment in our world today. George 
Barna…Barna did a study and said that the…that in America that 64% of all 
Americans believe that they’re going to go to heaven, but less than 1% 
believes that they would ever go to hell. It’s interesting to note what 
our mind and our thoughts are on this subject. In fact today the very kind 
of preaching that Jonathan Edward did that day is often characterized as 
fire and brimstone preaching. He was a preacher with fire and brimstone, 
meaning that he in some way spoke in a harsh fashion as though it were 
grated on his hearers and therefore it is not common today in our world 
that many want to hear that type of a message. In fact the dominant thing 
today is to present the softer side of God. We’re much more comfortable 
with that, a God who in His grace and love and mercy is palatable to all 
and let me say very clearly today, I thank God for His grace and love and 
mercy. I thank God for the wonder of all that He has done for us and we 
can never overstate or underemphasize the wonder of God’s love, but 
neither can we in a day, of massive pluralism, come to the place where we 
are willing to sacrifice the true presentation of the Scripture on the 
character of God simply because it may feel uncomfortable or at times 
embarrassing. Many of us today seem to feel that it is our job to rescue 
God from a bad image, that it’s the job of the Christian world to give Him 
a makeover so that everybody can kinda feel the more comfortable edge of 
who God is. But, I would remind you today that if Christianity looses and 
is stripped of the offensiveness that is found in it’s theology, then it 
becomes nothing more than another form of spirituality and there is all 
kinds of spirituality that is acceptable in our world today. In Hollywood 
the vogue religion today is scientology. Every time I pick up a…a paper or 
a magazine I notice that it’s the hot religion today, scientology and 
there are all these different forms of spirituality and everyone is 
willing to have some form of Christianity as long as we’re willing to go 
to the softer side, the easier edge, the more palatable presentation. But 
may I be so bold as to say to you this morning that we cannot believe this 
book if we do not take what it says about the wrath and the judgment of 
God. We cannot dismiss what is so clear and evident in the pages of 
Scripture and while it may be uncomfortable and while it may be 
distasteful something that we have to see and understand is that the 
majority of all of the teaching in the Bible on the subject of wrath, 
judgment and hell came from the lips of our Lord Jesus Christ Himself. So 
I invite you this morning to take God’s Word and to open it with me to the 
book of Luke chapter 16, because there I want you to see, today, the words 
of Jesus as He speaks to this subject and to the importance of this matter 
that we need to see and to hear and to consider. Here in these summer 
months we’ve been talking about The Truth About…, and we’ve been dealing 
with so many important truths that are vital to our understanding and 
while this is not the one that I would most choose to speak on, it’s one 
that I feel that I cannot dismiss, because it is one that is so prevalent 
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here in the pages of Scripture. A little over 50 years ago Reinhold 
Niebuhr, a theologian said that he would: 
 
“…warn of a day when a God without wrath, who brought men without sin into 
a kingdom without judgment through the ministration of a Christ without a 
cross.” 
 
I would say to you we are living in that day today. We don’t want a God of 
wrath. We don’t wanna identify sin and we are willing many times to step 
aside from the essential message of the cross. How vital it is that we re-
affirm that message again and again. One of the things that I thank God 
for more than anything else is that we have a pastor who stands here week 
after week and boldly proclaims that you must receive Jesus Christ and the 
message of the cross to be saved. Thank God for a church and a pulpit like 
that. [pause for applause] It was A. W. Tozier, who lived during that same 
time who said this: 
 
“The vague and tenuous hope that God is too kind to punish the ungodly has 
become a deadly opiate for the conscience of millions.” 
 
And it was a contemporary of our day, Chuck Colson, who said: 
 
“The doctrine of hell is not just some dusty theological holdover from the 
unenlightened Middle Ages, it has significant social consequences. Without 
ultimate justice people’s sense of moral obligation dissolves, social 
bonds are broken, people who have no fear of God, soon have no fear of man 
and no respect of human laws and authority.” 
 
Here’s what it’s all about, we cannot separate our belief system and our 
value system.  < turn tape >  …absolutely, inseparably entwined together. 
It’s certainly true of the materials. For those who believe that material 
values are all that matter certainly the way that it is seen in their 
value system is they buy a lot of stuff. It’s certainly true for the 
sensualist, the person who has given themselves to pleasure and indulgence 
because they believe that pleasure matters more than anything else, then 
what they value are the things that provide relief and non-constraints and 
non-guilt. And it’s certainly true for the terrorist. In the world in 
which we live today because of what they believe it gives them a value 
system of death and so we cannot at any time or any place separate the 
belief system and the value system. So what does the Lord Jesus Christ 
tell us about this very important subject? Let’s begin reading in Luke 
chapter 16 and verse 19, Jesus says: 
 
“There was a certain rich man who was clothed in purple and fine linen and 
fared sumptuously every day.” 
 
Literally what He just said is if this guy were living today he would be a 
regular customer at Neiman Marcus. [slight congregation laughter] This is 
a guy who had every ability to buy what he wanted and to look and dress at 
the ultimate of the fashion empire of his day. The Bible says that: 
 



               DM • The Truth About What Lies Beneath    5  

             4/18/16  pjy 

“…he fared sumptuously…” 
 
That is that he was a regular at all of the establishments of fine dining. 
Bottom line, this guy would have fit in very well in North Dallas. But 
lets read what it says in verse 20: 
 
20“But there was a certain beggar named Lazarus, full of sores, who was 
laid at the gate, 21desiring to be fed with the crumbs which fell from the 
rich man’s table. And moreover the dogs came and licked his sores. 22And so 
it was that the beggar died, and was carried by the angels to Abraham’s 
bosom. The rich man also died and was buried. 23And being in torments in 
Hades, he lifted up his eyes and saw Abraham afar off, and Lazarus in his 
bosom. 24And he cried and said, ‘Father Abraham, have mercy on me, and send 
Lazarus that he may dip the tip of his finger in water and cool my tongue; 
for I am tormented in this flame.’ 25But Abraham said, ‘Son, remember that 
in your lifetime you received your good things, and likewise Lazarus evil 
things, but now he is comforted and you are tormented. 26And besides all 
this, between us and you there is a great gulf fixed, so that those that 
want to pass from here to you cannot, nor can those from there pass to 
us.’ 27Then he said, ‘I beg you therefore, father, that you would send him 
to my father’s house, 28for I have five brothers, that he may testify to 
them, lest they also come to this place of torment.’ 29And Abraham said to 
him. They have Moses and the prophets; let them hear them.’ 30And he said, 
‘No, father Abraham; but if one goes to them from the dead, they will 
repent.’ 31But he said to him, ‘If they do not hear Moses and the prophets, 
neither will they be persuaded through one rise from the dead.’” 
 
Now what I’ve read to you is a parable of Jesus. Jesus used parables, 
pictures, stories, earthly stories with heavenly meanings, stories that 
would give illustration of things that He wanted to teach and yet I don’t 
want you for a moment to assume that because something’s a parable that 
it’s absolutely fictional. Jesus wasn’t giving us some fictional idea of 
the future He was giving us a picture of what will happen in the future, 
what looks like beyond the scrim of the future into eternity and He was 
saying on that day I want you to see this, not just in some…in some 
abstract idea, but I want you to see it in a very personal way and what 
Jesus did that day was to ta…to talk to those who were listening to Him 
about the truth about what lies beyond and above and also the truth about 
what lies beneath and that’s what I want us to spend our time looking at 
this morning, The Truth About What Lies Beneath. And what I want to do in 
these moments that we have together, the next hour and fifty minutes is 
that I want a… [congregation laughter] I was just tryin to be sure you’re 
still listening to me. Okay? I want us to do two things, one I want us 
just to take time to make some observations about what the Scripture 
teaches on the subject of The Truth Of What Lies Beneath and then I want 
us to see the implications of those truths in our lives. So lets begin 
that process. 
 
#1 I wanna take a brief matter of minutes to SUMMARIZE THE SCRIPTURE’S 
TEACHING ON HELL, to summarize the Scripture’s teaching on hell. It’s 
gonna be a very simply summary, but I want it to be simplistic, in fact I 
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want to encourage you to write down some of these passages of Scripture as 
a point of reference and understanding for you in the days to come. We’ve 
read what the Bible tells us here in this story that Jesus told in Luke 
chapter 16, but I want you to look back just a few pages to Matthew 
chapter 25 and verse 41, because here again as Jesus is addressing a crowd 
He speaks to the subject of hell and He describes it in a very specific 
way and this is what He says, I’m breaking into the middle of the story 
Matthew 25:41 it says that: 
 
“There is one who then will also say to those on the left hand, ‘Depart 
from me you cursed, into the everlasting fire…’” 
 
Read the last part of that phrase. 
 
“…’…prepared for the devil and his angels:’” 
 
The first thing that I want you to understand that the Scripture teaches 
us is that HELL IS A PREPARED PLACE for the devil and his angels. It is a 
prepared place for the devil and his angels. Now that’s important you and 
for me to understand because in contrast to that Jesus said in the gospel 
of John chapter 14 in verse 1: 
 
1“Do not let your heart be troubled; you believe in God, believe also in 
Me. 2In My Father’s house there are many mansions; if it were not so I 
would have told you. But, behold I go and I prepare a place for you…3that 
where I am there you may be also.” 
 
Jesus said my mission is to come here to let you know that there is a 
place pre…prepared for you and then one of the disciples said: 
 
5…Jesus how can we know the way? 6And Jesus said, “I am the way the truth, 
and the life. No one comes to the Father but by Me.” 
 
Heaven is a great place that God has prepared for all of those who will 
believe on the name of the Lord Jesus Christ. Hell is a place that was 
prepared for Satan and for his angels. But let’s continue. 
 
The second thing we read as we open the Word of God is not only that it is 
a prepared place for the devil and his angels, but looking at that same 
text again we have to summarize this, HELL IS A PLACE OF ETERNAL TORMENT 
AND JUDGMENT. Let’s be sure we get the right picture here it is a place of 
eternal torment and judgment. It says:   [Matthew 25:41] 
 
“He will say…, ‘Depart from Me, you cursed, into everlasting fire prepared 
for the devil and his angels.’” 
 
Again in the book of Revelation chapter 20 and verse 10 the Bible says: 
 
The devil, who deceived them, was cast into the lake of fire and 
brimstone… 
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If you’ve ever wondered where that passage is in the Bible, that’s it! And 
interestingly enough it’s not talking about a sermon or a preacher, heh, 
it’s talking about a place and it says the devil will be: 
 
…cast into the lake of fire and brimstone where the beast and the false 
prophet are. And they will be tormented day and night forever and ever. 
 
So the second thing that we read in our summary is that hell is a place of 
eternal torment and judgment. 
 
There’s a third thing that I want to give you by the way of summary on 
this subject this morning and that is that Satan…SATAN SEEKS TO DESTROY 
AND TO DEVOUR GOD’S HUMAN CREATIONS IN ORDER THAT HE MAY HOLD THEM CAPTIVE 
IN THIS ETERNAL TERROR. There is a great conflict, and it is a conflict 
over mankind and while God in His grace and mercy sent His Son Jesus to 
come to this earth, there is one who works, who is our enemy here and he 
is seeking to destroy. If we can get that frame back up one more time I 
want you to notice two passages of Scripture that are referenced on that 
same piece that we were just looking at, John chapter 10, in verse 10 
simply tells us this, it says: 
 
“The thief does not come except to steal, to kill, and to destroy…” 
 
Satan is a destroyer and he looks in every way possible to bring 
destruction to your life, to your family, to your friends, to your future, 
to everything that would be of value in your life and for the glory of 
God. And Satan is ever working to destroy us. But we also read in the 
Bible in the book of 1st Peter chapter 5, that he is: 
 
…seeking to devour. 
 
The Bible says: 
 
There is a roaring lion who is prowling about seeking someone whom he may 
devour. 
 
So we need to understand that while hell is a place prepared for the devil 
and his angels and that the devil is actually going to be in this place of 
eternal torment and judgment that he is working now on planet earth to try 
to devour and to destroy God’s human creations that he may take them 
captive with him to hell. 
 
And yet that brings me to the 4th thing that I need to say about hell today 
and that is that the cross, THE CROSS OF JESUS CHRIST IS THE ONLY BRIDGE 
OF HOPE FROM HELL TO HEAVEN. The cross is the only bridge of hope from 
hell to heaven. Let’s read that together again in the words of Jesus. Look 
in the gospel of John chapter 3 and we begin reading in verse 14, John 
chapter 3 and verse 14, the Bible says: 
 
14“And as Moses lifted up the serpent in the wilderness, even so must the 
son of Man be lifted up, 15that whoever believes in Him should not perish 
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but have eternal life.” 
 
Now you know this verse, let’s read it out loud together, I’ve given us 
the common translation on the screen. John 3, verse 16, let’s say it 
together. 
 
“For God so loved the world that He gave His only begotten Son, that 
whoever believes in Him should not perish but have everlasting life.” 
 
Let me continue reading: 
 
17“For God did not send His Son into the world to condemn the world, but 
that the world through Him might be saved. 18He who believes in Him is not 
condemned; but he who does not believe in Him is condemned already, 
because he has not believed in the name of the only begotten Son of God.” 
 
The cross is the only way that we have a bridge between hell and heaven. 
Listen to me today, we are already condemned in our sin. What do you have 
to do to be lost? Nothing! What do you have to do to go to hell? 
Absolutely nothing, because all of humanity is caught in sin we are under 
the judgment of God, but thanks be to God that He did not leave us in that 
place, but in His grace and mercy sent His Son, the One and Only Son of 
God to come and to die on the cross for our sins and John 3:16 is in every 
way; and I don’t mean to trivialize this, a get out of hell free card. 
Have you ever played Monopoly? You ever played the game where you’re going 
along and you’re rollin the dice and you’re movin your little figure and 
you’re makin money and you’re havin a great day and then all of the sudden 
you roll, you end up on a “Chance” and you flip a card over and it says 
“Go directly to jail!” “God directly to jail, do not pass ‘GO’ do not 
collect $200.” “Go directly to jail,” had it happen to me so many times 
playin that game. But you know there’s that wonderful moment, sometimes it 
happens before that moment when you’ve also been going around and you’ve 
been there and you reach up and you take a card and you get a “Get out of 
jail free” card and you just sort of tuck it there under the edge of the 
board and you keep playin until the time comes when you end up in jail and 
then you can say ah…ah…ah, hey I’ve got a “Get out of jail free” card 
right here. Well, let me tell you something, John 3:16 makes it very 
clear. 
 
“God so loved the world that He gave His Only Son that whoever believes in 
Him should not perish but have everlasting life.” 
 
There is a wonderful hope in the cross of Jesus Christ. So we have 
summarized the Scripture’s teaching on hell. Next I want us to ANALYZE THE 
FEAR FACTOR OF HELL. I want us to analyze the fear factor of hell. I don’t 
know about you, but it seems to me that anymore when I turn on the 
television in the evening I cannot flip channels without coming across the 
very popular show called Fear Factor. 6 people, 3 men, 3 women are engaged 
in this experience whereby they are taken to the absolute limits of the 
worst of the worst to try to prove who can face off with their fears. And 
over the course of a 50 minute show these men and women compete to try to 
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win a prize of $50,000. What do you have to do? Well, sometimes you get 
laid in a coffin and they pour boxes of rats on top of you. Other times 
you have to pick up and…and eat things, you know, crunchy bugs, large 
oversize insects or the entrails of animals. I mean, I don’t know why they 
didn’t call the show extreme gross-out, that woulda been to me the best 
title for that show, because I’m telling you it’s as gross as gross can 
get. But, the bottom line is that if you face your fears you dismiss them 
and you get a reward. Well, I want you to know that there’s one fear 
factor that you better not face and dismiss, because the reward of facing 
off wrongly on the subject of hell is to ultimately face the reality of 
hell in your life. You know there’s several ways that people dis…DISMISS 
AND DENY THE FEAR FACTOR OF HELL. Several ways… 
 
#1 is the way of ridicule…I’m sorry the way of RATIONALISM…of rationalism. 
The Bible tells us that men because they do not want God have despised 
God, there’s no fear of God, they have denied God. It speaks of that in 
the book of Romans chapter 1. I want you to read these words. 
 
“Disbelief crept over me very…at a very slow rate, but was at last 
complete. I can hardly see how anyone ought to wish Christianity to be 
true for is so the plain language of the text seems to show that men who 
do not believe and this would include my father, brother and almost all of 
my friends would be everlastingly punished and this is a damnable 
doctrine.”   Charles Darwin 
 
Did that give you some idea as to why he felt that evolution was so 
important? Because if we can extract the first part of the book of Genesis 
and the reality of God we can rationalize away any sense of need to stand 
before God and the judgment and so men throughout history have tried to 
use their reason, their rationalism, their…their…their minds as though it 
were, to do everything that they could to dismiss and disprove God because 
to release myself from the knowledge of God is to release myself from any 
sense of judgment. So sometimes what we do is we use rationalism. 
 
Next, many people use RIDICULE, ridicule…ridicule, by that I simply mean 
they love to think of Satan as being some guy who walks around in an extra 
tight red spandex suit with horns who ends up on the side of a can of 
deviled ham. You know? And there’s this sense of kinda of just…a…making 
trivia…making light of Satan and as though it were of just sort of making 
it something that they no longer feel that they have to take seriously. 
And I think that’s important because here is the truth, whenever you and I 
come to the place that we can laugh at something we don’t take it 
seriously any longer and many in our day and many in our world have simply 
tried to dismiss Satan in the process of ridicule. 
 
But there’s a 3rd way that people deal with the fear factor of hell and 
that is not only trough rationalism and through ridicule but for many it’s 
through RELIGION. Here’s what they say, there is a God, He’s a God of love 
and so much is He a God of love that He would never do anything as 
horrifying as sending someone to hell. See, that’s the kind of message our 
world wants. The world is happy to have Christians in the circle of the 
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great religious pluralism as long as we’re willing to say that we’re just 
gonna have a God who loves everybody and everything and it’s all okay 
cause we’re all going to the same place anyway. But, I remind you this 
morning that the words that I’ve read to you are not my words, these are 
the words of the Lord Jesus Christ. He doesn’t leave us an option. You 
cannot air condition hell. The fact of the matter is that it’s real and 
that the Lord Jesus Christ gave the warning even as He has given us the 
provision. Now, let’s go back to Luke chapter 16 and very quickly I want 
us just to look at this passage as what Jesus tells us about hell. What 
will hell be like? I don’t have to wonder, He spells it out right here in 
this story that He tells us. If you’ll look with me again in chapter 16, 
in verse 24, you read there where this rich man cried out to the father 
Abraham and said: 
 
“…’…have mercy on me, send Lazarus that he may dip his finger in the water 
and cool my tongue; for I am tormented in this flame.’” 
 
The Bible says that hell is a place where there is agony of fire, agony of 
fire, burning and burning and burning. I know many of you saw this week 
that horrific a…event that took place over in Fort Worth on Friday where 
the…the flames were literally just all the way to the sky, the intensity, 
the heat in that factory there and thankfully there has not been great 
loss of human life in the process, but there’s nothing worse than the 
thought of burning and yet the Bible says that hell is an agony of fire. 
Jesus also says, not only that it’s an agony of fire but there is 
intensity of thirst. Read again there he says: 
 
“…’…father let Lazarus dip the tip of his finger in water that it may cool 
my tongue;…’” 
 
Now think about this for just a moment. Here’s a man who probably 
pa…passed Lazarus at that gate every day. This man would have never 
thought of touching that vile piece of human flesh that sat there because 
he had open sores on his hands. The Bible tells us that: 
 
“…the dogs would come and lick his sores.” 
 
And here’s a man who passed that man, thought nothing of that man, didn’t 
wanna have anything to do with that man, but in hell he’s pleading saying 
let his finger be a dip-stick to put just one drop of water on my tongue. 
What intensity of thirst, what desperation and yet there was a thirst that 
could never be quenched. It says there’s an agony of fire, there’s and 
intensity of thirst and then the Bible indicates that there is a memory of 
remorse. It says here that, in verse 25: 
 
“Abraham said to him, ‘Son, remember…remember that in your lifetime you 
received good things, and likewise Lazarus evil, but he is now comforted 
and you are now tormented.’” 
 
Don’t you know that’s all he could remember? All he could think about was 
the life he’d lived, the cloths he’d worn, the food he had eaten. How many 
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times he was able to…to drink of the finest of wines and to have the best 
of all the world had to offer and yet today this guy who had lived his 
life self-absorbed, self-made, self-confident, self-sufficient, suddenly 
the memory of all of those things was amplified in his mind. The cloths 
didn’t matter any more. The food didn’t matter any more. This guy was such 
a…a guy who had so much; you know I believe if he had a camel to get 
around that day he probably had one with two humps, not just one, kind of 
an ancient version of the H-2, you know, he kinda had that H-2 in the 
desert. But you see all those things didn’t matter because now there was 
only the memory of remorse. 
 
And then there is an eternity of isolation. In verse 26 it says: 
 
“’And besides all this,…there is a great gulf fixed…’” 
 
The eternity of isolation, literally that now this man, as every man 
ultimately will receive. We receive what we’ve asked for all of our lives 
and that is complete and absolute independence from God. He’s got it! He’s 
free, free from God, free from responsibility, free from moral code and 
standards, but now in his independence he is living in an eternity of 
isolation and then… 
 
There is the misery of judgment. The misery of judgment, beginning in 
verse 27 it says: 
 
“…’I beg you…I’ve got five brothers…’” 
 
Please, please, please send someone to speak to my brothers. Please send 
someone, send Lazarus, send him from the dead so that they will know that 
there is a hereafter, that there’s an eternity, I don’t want them to come 
to this place of misery. I don’t want them to taste this judgment. But 
what did Abraham say? No! 
 
“…’…the gulf is fixed…they have Moses and they have the prophets…’” 
 
And he said: 
 
“…’…if they have Moses and the prophets they will not even receive if one 
comes back from the dead.’” 
 
You know there is One who did come back from the dead? Do you know His 
name? Can you say His name? JESUS! Jesus Christ rose from the dead that we 
might have the testimony of life in Christ, that we may remove the fear of 
hell and of eternity apart from God and yet many though they have heard 
the message of Christ have rejected that message and have turned aside. 
The Scripture’s picture of a fear factor of hell is great and is grave. 
 
So we summarize some things that the Bible tells us about hell. Are you 
still with me. Could you say “Amen?” Maybe I should say, say oh me. let’s 
take away a few implications. If what Jesus said is of great importance to 
us then what does that mean that we need to see and to do. Well, I want us 
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to recognize our responsibility in light of the truth about what lies 
beneath. I want us to RECOGNIZE OUR RESPONSIBILITY IN LIGHT OF THE TRUTH 
ABOUT WHAT LIES BENEATH. What is that? 
 
#1 I must RESPOND TO THE LIGHT that I have. I must respond to the light 
that I have. If you have the message of Christ and have heard the message 
of Christ have you received Jesus Christ? That is one of the most 
important implications of this message. The Bible says there will come a 
day when the gulf will be fixed and there won’t be any shifting of opinion 
then. Every day in Washington opinions are shifting here and there in 
positions and platforms, but let me tell you something there won’t be any 
shifting on the other side of eternity. And I ask you today have you 
responded to the light that you have? Heh, I know some people are sitting 
here today saying great, I come to church needing encouragement and I get 
a message on judgment, that’s just what I need today. But, you know, maybe 
this message is not just an accident, maybe it’s an opportunity in your 
life that you would hear, that you would understand, that you would see 
the need to respond to the message of Christ. One of the primary things 
people often say to me is simply this, well I wanna know something before 
I receive Christ, what about other people who don’t receive Christ? What 
about people who’ve never heard about Christ? Let me tell you something, 
you need to worry about what you’ve done with the message you have heard 
about Christ and if you heard you need to respond to the light that you 
have. The Bible says this again writing to a group of Hebrew Christians 
in…in the book of Hebrews chapter 4:   [verse 7] 
 
…”Today, if you hear His voice, Don’t harden your hearts.” 
 
But not only do we need to respond to the light that we have, secondly we 
need to INVEST IN THE KINGDOM of God, invest in the kingdom of God. So 
much of what we worry about and seek to give ourselves to are things that 
are not going to last and are not going to matter. Now I wanna be very 
clear today. The Bible does not teach that is you’re rich you’re gonna go 
to hell and if you’re poor you’re gonna go to heaven. Okay? I hope that’s 
a point of encouragement and comfort to all of us because we are richer 
than most of the world just by where we live and what we have. But the 
message here has nothing to do with where poor people go and rich people 
go, rich and poor people go to heaven by the grace of God and rich and 
poor people go to hell because they do not receive Jesus Christ. But one 
of the lesson that we learn about possessions is that we need to take our 
possessions and do something with them that matter. In the end this man 
looked at the fact that he had a wasted life. But in contrast in the book 
of 1st Timothy Paul wrote to the church and through Timothy he said this:   
[6:17-19] 
 
Command those who are rich in this present age not to be haughty,… 
 
God doesn’t say don’t be rich, He says just don’t be haughty. That is: 
 
…don’t trust in the uncertain riches but in the living God who gives us 
richly all things to enjoy. And let us do good that we may be rich in good 
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works, ready to give, willing to share, storing up for ourselves a good 
foundation for the time to come, that we may lay hold of eternal life. 
 
Do something with what God’s given you that matters for eternity. Invest 
in the kingdom of God. Don’t trivialize the issue of giving. Don’t put off 
obedience in this area of your life. The reality of the hereafter should 
have everything to do with the values that we have in the here and now. 
 
#3 SHARE CHRIST WITH PEOPLE THAT YOU LOVE. Share Christ with those that 
you love. I know this morning there’s some of you here and even the tone 
of this message just rings in your heart that there’s someone you love 
who’s never known or confessed Jesus. It may be a mother or father, a 
sister or brother, it may be a friend, a co-worker, a mate, a child. I 
don’t know who it is in your life but I want you to know that there’s a 
burden in my heart today that many of you are here and somebody you love 
has never said yes to Jesus and I just wanna encourage you, maybe you’ve 
shared before but share again and know that together we need to pray and 
pray with passion that those that we love will come to know and to receive 
Jesus Christ. We need to pray fervently and passionately and tearfully 
that the lost will be saved. Sometimes because we don’t think about hell 
all we think about is us and what God’s done for me lately and we need to 
be caring about the things that break the heart of God. 
 
And then finally KEEP THE FEAR OF GOD EVER BEFORE YOUR EYES. Keep the fear 
of God ever before your eyes. The reality of who God really is and what 
He’s like is not something we trivialize, it’s something that makes us 
sober and reverent and to live in the fear of God. In the book of 2nd 
Corinthians chapter 5 Paul said that:  [verse 9] 
 
It is our aim as believers, whether we are absent from the body and 
present with the Lord or whether we are here that we would live our lives 
to be pleasing to Him. 
 
And then he said this:  [verse 10] 
 
We will all stand before the judgment seat of Christ,… 
 
Now that doesn’t mean that we’re gonna stand there to figure out whether 
we go to heaven or hell. That’s based on faith in Jesus Christ. But the 
Bible says: 
 
…there will be a judgment seat where we receive the things done in the 
body according to what we have whether good or bad. 
 
And then it says: 
 
Therefore knowing the terror of the Lord [get serious about this] we must 
persuade men;… 
 
Keep the fear of God ever before your eyes. In July 2 years ago, a 
wonderful Christian, a godly man who led many to the kingdom by the name 
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of Bill Bright, died. But on many occasions I heard Bill Bright speak or 
write and told a story of a wealthy Englishman, his name was Barron 
Fitzgerald. He was a man who was living a life of good and good will and 
he had a wonderful possession, a wonderful prize, it was his son. He had 
one child and only one child, but he loved his son more than anything in 
the world. In fact it was said that he was known many times to slip away 
in the middle of the day to come to the preschool where his child was 
there with one of the nannies and to spend some time with him and just to 
play with him and His life was just absorbed in his son and he and his 
wife and his boy enjoyed a wonderful life together. But there came a day 
just as his son was about to be a teenager that his wife fell ill and over 
a period of weeks and months she died and it broke his heart to think that 
their family and all the joy and the happiness that they’d shared had been 
disrupted by the impact and the invasion of death and that this little boy 
would have to grow up without a mother and so he absorbed his life even 
more into the life of his child but 2 years later his son contracted a 
horrible disease and ultimately his son died. Barron Fitzgerald lived out 
his life with all of his affluence and all of his benefits with a broken 
heart and yet at the end of his life he left a will and in that will there 
was a statement that there was to be an auction after his death. For you 
see Barron Fitzgerald was a man who a collector of art and he had many 
masterful pieces of art that had been collected over a period of years 
that were worth well into, well, the millions of dollars by our currency. 
After his death there was a gathering where all the art was put on distray 
and the curator…on display and the curators from the museum and others who 
were collectors, came and walked around. But, there amid all of the 
pictures there was this one picture, it just wasn’t the quality of the 
others, but it was simply titled, My Beloved Son. People sort of walked 
around and walked over that painting as they looked at all the art pieces 
of the masters and then it came time for the auctioneer to call the 
auction together and…and he simply said I need to ask the attorney to come 
and to read. And so the attorney came and read and said the first piece to 
be auctioned is the portrait, My Beloved Son. The crowd sort of waited. 
The auctioneer brought the painting, no one was really very interested and 
in fact he said the bids are now open and there was a silence over all of 
the crowd. In fact it was an uncomfortable silence, but finally one man in 
the back, an old man, a servant, lifted his hand and made a bid of 1 pound 
for that portrait. He’d known the man and the son, he’d been one of their 
property tenants and he though if nothing else it would be a memory of the 
life he had shared with this Barron. After a few moments the auctioneer 
began to say going once, going twice, going three times, sold to the man 
at the back. There was sort of a polite little applause with the thought 
let’s get on to the big stuff. But at that time the attorney came back and 
said I must continue to read the will, for the Barron Fitzgerald has said 
that whoever purchases the portrait of my son receives the entire 
collection. Auction closed and suddenly everyone was astounded. You see 
our world is astounded at the thought that God would make a way of 
salvation for us in all the benefits of it, but that it would only be one 
way. Here’s what it says:   [John 1:12] 
 
But as many as receive Him [that is Jesus] to them He gives the power to 
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become the children of God even to those who believe on His name. 
 
You don’t have to far what lies beneath if today you’re willing to receive 
Jesus Christ as your Lord and Savior and my prayer today is that you and I 
will see and understand this truth about what lies beneath and that we 
will let the implications of it change our lives as we step away from this 
place today. 
 
 
 
 


